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17 November 2023

Dear colleagues,

I write in enthusiastic support of our college’s proposed new major in Leadership, which was unanimously approved today by the Arts and Sciences Curriculum Committee. The major promises to establish our college as a national leader in leadership studies grounded in the liberal arts tradition, and complements existing programs on our campus. Our combined curricular strengths, as well as experiential opportunities that cross college boundaries, can make Ohio State a destination for students and faculty with interests in leadership studies.

The proposed new major builds on decades—indeed centuries—of scholarship in the liberal arts focused on leadership as a social and historical phenomenon; on cultural variations in the expectations associated with effective leadership; and on the ethical and other obligations of leaders. The major is designed by arts and sciences faculty for arts and sciences students: it will appeal initially to students who might have majored in a relevant humanities or social science discipline in our college, but will also attract new students to the university who might otherwise have chosen to attend a liberal arts college. The multiple tracks it offers will, building on a shared foundation, enable students to tailor the major to their passions, academic interests, and career aspirations.

The new major is also interdisciplinary and collaborative at its core.  It involves 30 of our 38 departments and schools, including several in the arts and the natural sciences, and has the support of the remaining 8. It has also been endorsed by the Colleges of Nursing and Public Health and by the Air Force, Army, and Navy ROTC programs.  Finally, earlier drafts of the proposal benefitted from constructive conversations with the curricular deans from the Fisher College of Business, EHE, FAES, and the Glenn College. Although we are disappointed that the deans of those colleges chose not to provide concurrence, we have made some of the changes to the major that they proposed—sharpening its focus and coherence, and clarifying the ways in which our program distinguishes itself from existing pathways through those colleges. The ASC program has clearly articulated learning goals that are consistent with its liberal arts focus, and a well-developed plan for ongoing curricular assessment.

Indeed, the proposed major will be one of the few of its kind in the country. The program that comes closest, as the proposal discusses, is the major available from the University of Richmond’s Jepson’s School of Leadership. The programs share, in addition to a liberal arts focus, an attention to the ethical and social dimensions of leadership that is consistent with the land-grant mission of our university. Ohio State can also offer students, in ways that Richmond cannot, the resources of a major research institution.

The Leadership major, several years in the making, has already spurred significant curricular innovation across our schools and departments, as well as seeding new collaborations in research and engagement partnerships. It is also creating excitement among our alumni, several of whom are exploring ways to support experiences for students and endowed positions for faculty, and among employers eager to hire students with the broad sets of competencies developed in liberal arts majors.

Finally, Arts and Sciences is in conversation with other colleges that offer related courses and degrees, as well as with the Office of Student Life, to expand the experiential opportunities for students across the university with interests in leadership. Our varied degrees can all be pathways to these experiences and, together with opportunities for interdisciplinary faculty research, make Ohio State a national leader in leadership studies.

Sincerely,
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David Horn

Dean

